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HE COMMONWEALTH ATTORNEY-
I General's Department released
the proposed reforms to

the Native Title Act 1993 (Cth)

(NTA) and its Options Paper’ in
November 2017. AIATSIS made

a submission in response on 28
February 2018. The issues covered
in the proposed reforms relate
broadly to: authorisation & decision-
making, agreement-making, the
claims resolution process and post-
determination dispute management.

SECTION 31 AGREEMENTS
AND MCGLADE V NATIVE TITLE
REGISTRAR?

The decision in McGlade® has meant
that a major focus of the proposed
amendments to the NTA is about the
signing of agreements. Currently, a
native title party must ensure that
section 31 agreements are signed by
every member of the applicant* while
the changes would allow agreements
to be signed by a majority of the
members of the applicant. Section

31 agreements are used primarily

for future act agreements such as
the grant of mining and exploration.
AIATSIS viewed these as positive
changes because they would allow
agreements to be signed in situations
where members of the applicant
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are incapable of signing or disagree
with the majority of the native title
claim group. If this change is made,
a separate authorisation process
for section 31 agreements would be
introduced so that the members of
the native title claim group support
the agreement.

AUTHORISATION AND THE
APPLICANT?®

The options paper also asks whether
the NTA should say clearly that the
applicant has a duty not to obtain a
direct personal benefit at the expense
of the native title claim group or
native title holders. Recently the
Federal Court of Australia found that
a fiduciary duty’ does exist and said
that this duty means that members
of a native title claim group are:
‘entitled to expect that [the applicant]
would act in the best interests of the
claim group in exercising any of the
functions, powers, responsibilities

or discretions conferred upon the
applicant.® AIATSIS suggested that
in considering the introduction of a
positive duty or obligation in the NTA
there should also be an obligation

to allow decisions of the Courts to
evolve in accordance with Indigenous
law and the developing common law
of native title.”

Replacement of members could be
simplified by proposed changes which
allow members of the applicant to
be replaced without an authorisation
process. AIATSIS is supportive of
these changes as they encourage
‘succession planning’ which means
what will be done in the event of an
applicant’s death or iliness, however
the changes do not provide detail

on the circumstances in which an
applicant can be replaced.®

Several other proposed changes
give native title groups more control,
by (1) allowing the claim group to
define what the applicant can or
cannot do on behalf of the group, (2)
allowing a majority of the members
of the applicant to make a decision
and (3) allowing native title claim
groups to select an appropriate
decision-making process regardless
of whether they have a traditional
decision-making process.? In its
submission AIATSIS was broadly
supportive of these proposed
changes noting that decision-making
should be re-framed to focus on the
right and responsibility of native title
holders to decide how they will be
consulted and make decisions.
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COMMENTARY

Major progress is unlikely to
be achieved by the proposed
amendments without reconsideration
of core issues addressing the
elationship of Aboriginal and Torres
it der peoples’ relationship
-lands and water.™ These
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